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1. CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL – Chair Jane Brennan called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.  The following members of the Rockville Planning Commission were present:  Joyce Hartless, Linda Brinkley, and Cheryl McGovern.  Robert Ford was excused.  Town Clerk, Vicki S. Bell, recorded the meeting.  
2. DECLARATION OF CONFLICTS OF INTEREST WITH AN AGENDA ITEM – Joyce Hartless reported a conflict of interest with agenda number six.  She stated that she serves as the Administrative Director for Z-Arts and will be making the presentation.   
3. PUBLIC COMMENTS – It was noted that the public comment agenda item was mistakenly omitted from the agenda.  
Joyce Hartless MOVED to place the Public Comment matter as the next item on the agenda.  Cheryl McGovern SECONDED the motion.

VOTE on motion:  

Joyce Hartless – Aye 

Cheryl McGovern – Aye



Jane Brennan – Aye

Linda Brinkley – Aye

The motion passed unanimously.
Chair Brennan described the format and procedure of the Public Comment period.  She explained that speakers will be called to the podium to address the Commission.  It will not be a question and answer period between the person making the comment and the Commission or anyone in the audience.  This will be the only time during the meeting when the public will be addressed unless called upon by the Chair.  Chair Brennan clarified that during the discussion and action items, the applicant may be asked questions by the Commission Members but the public will not be addressed and would not be given an opportunity to comment.
Chair Brennan invited public comments.  

Todd Gabler voiced concerns about agenda item number five.  He considered it ironic that the application was submitted by Roger Fuller even though he has resisted the notion that he is a resident and that he is a spokesman for the entity that owns the property.  Mr. Gabler was certain that the special event regulations require the designation of the property owner but that person has not been designated.  Mr. Fuller does not have standing to submit the application and wants all of the benefits of being a resident but none of the responsibility.  Mr. Gabler stated that he has regularly had more than 20 people participate in events on his property but there is a specified limit of 20 on his application.  He commented that the timing of the event is at least six weeks later than the event has typically been held.  That had implications for one of Mr. Gabler’s primary concerns, which is fire and smoke emanating from the property.  The regulations prohibit RVs on the site so the guests will need a way to keep warm.  One of the unique features of the property is that it has a micro climate that sucks in the smoke created by fires.  The nearby residents cannot minimize the nuisance that Mr. Fuller and his campers create.  Mr. Gabler asked that the Commission include a requirement that there be one central campfire, which will help mitigate smoke and fire hazard potential.  

Mr. Gabler stated that another unique feature of the property is that every person who visits the site uses his shared driveway and will drive past his home.  If there are 20 cars they can expect them each to make three to four trips per day into town.  Mr. Gabler stated that this violates his privacy and creates dust and noise, which makes his property an unpleasant place to live.  He remarked that he moved to Rockville for peace and quiet and this was the type of thing he was trying to get away from.  
Mr. Gabler stated that some claims in Mr. Fuller’s application are false.  For example, the fire truck does not pump water and will not provide any fire suppression.  He felt that a performance bond for Mr. Fuller’s commitments would be appropriate and stated that he would be very surprised if the party does not exceed 20 people.  Mr. Gabler felt that it was inappropriate to allow the vehicles to drive past his home and permit it at the time it is designated.  He also felt it was inappropriate for Mr. Fuller to apply for the permit.  
4. DISCUSSION AND ACTION ON A BUILDING PERMIT APPLICATION FOR A HOME REMODEL AT 210 EAST MAIN STREET BY PATRICK AND PATRICIA JENNINGS – The applicant, Patricia Jennings, reported that she would like to do a kitchen remodel and extend the exterior of the home slightly.  A portion of the dining room was to be extended by three feet.  She stated that the home is currently approximately 3,200 square feet in size.
Whereas the application for a building permit for a home remodel at 210 East Main Street by Patrick and Patricia Jennings is complete, adheres to the Rockville Land Use Code, and does not violate the Rockville General Plan, Joyce Hartless MOVED to approve the application.  It was noted that the Building Inspector will need to approve the building plans prior to issuance of the permit.  Linda Brinkley SECONDED the motion.

VOTE on motion:  

Joyce Hartless – Aye 

Cheryl McGovern – Aye



Jane Brennan – Aye

Linda Brinkley – Aye

The motion passed unanimously.

5. DISCUSSION AND ACTION ON A TEMPORARY USE/SPECIAL EVENT PERMIT FOR NOVEMBER 3-12, 2017 AT 1750 WEST 250 SOUTH (GRAFTON ROAD) BY ROGER FULLER – Mr. Fuller described the request and stated that he would like to host 10 to 20 artists consisting of friends and family with the purpose being to make art and get together.  

Chair Brennan stated that what is proposed is a private gathering and as such Mr. Fuller does not need a permit.  Because there is a potential and Mr. Fuller has a history of having multiple temporary houses including tents, RVs, campers, and extra buildings being used as temporary homes, the matter was before the Commission for a Special Event Permit.  Chair Brennan asked Mr. Fuller to address the concerns identified by Mr. Gabler.  

Chair Brennan felt that Mr. Fuller can request the permit and stated that Special Event Permits are issued to residents and non-residents alike.  With regard to fire and smoke, she had spoken to the Fire Marshal regarding campfires.  Chair Brennan made Mr. Fuller aware that there is a specified size and depth required of campfires.  They must be two feet deep and three feet wide.  She noted that it was possible that the event will occur during a no-burn season.  It was stressed that open fires are not always allowed.  Chair Brennan asked that Mr. Fuller stay informed and in contact with the Fire Marshal with regard to whether burning is allowed and to ensure that fire pits on the site are safe.  She noted that fire pits must be 25 feet from anything combustible.  Chair Brennan also asked that Mr. Fuller be considerate of his neighbors with respect to smoke.  Mr. Fuller stated that he has two established 100-foot fire hoses within access of the single campfire on the property.   
Chair Brennan stated that there is no limit on the number of people allowed at a family or private artists’ gathering, however, there is a limit on noise.  She read from the ordinance which states that adjoining properties shall not be adversely affected in terms of noise, especially after 10:00 p.m.  Mr. Fuller indicated that he would be able to comply with that requirement.  

Chair Brennan stated that she and Mr. Fuller discussed use of the road that passes by Mr. Gabler’s home.  She asked if there was a way for Mr. Fuller to limit traffic.  He stated that out of respect for his neighbor, he asked his visitors to come with everything they need and to limit the number of car trips.  He agreed to do his best to restrict travel past Mr. Gabler’s home.  

Chair Brennan stressed that the 10-day festival exceeds the seven-day limit for a Special Event Permit, however, she was in favor of granting the request because she felt that the Code should include both weekends.  Since this Special Event Permit is only being sought because of the housing and not because of the event itself, Chair Brennan recommended it be granted.  If there are any violations such as guns being fired, fireworks, etc. she advised the neighbors to call the police immediately.  Mr. Fuller did not object to that but suggested they first contact him directly.  

Chair Brennan read from Code Chapter 7.22.6 regarding Special Events, which states that “Persons conducting special events or public festivals without having first obtained a Special Event Permit are subject to fines and arrest and the event is subject to closure.”  
Whereas the application for a Temporary Use/Special Event Permit submitted by Roger Fuller for a private artists’ gathering on November 3-12 at 1750 West 250 South is complete and complies with both Chapter 7.25 and Chapter 23.9(d), Mr. Fuller understands the requests of his neighbors and the Town of Rockville, Jane Brennan MOVED to approve the application.  Joyce Hartless SECONDED the motion.

VOTE on motion:  

Joyce Hartless – Aye 

Cheryl McGovern – Aye



Jane Brennan – Aye

Linda Brinkley – Aye

The motion passed unanimously.
Chair Brennan pointed out that because this is a private gathering and it is only required to be involved in the permitting process due to the potential of having multiple temporary residences and not the private gathering itself, she recommended that the application fee be waived.  The Commission Members concurred.  
6. DISCUSSION AND ACTION ON AN APPLICATION FOR A BUSINESS SIGN TO DISPLAY VINYL BANNERS DURING THANKSGIVING WEEK BY Z-ARTS FOR THE ARTS AND CRAFTS FAIR – Joyce Hartless reported that this year, due to the construction of SR-9 in Springdale, Z-Arts decided to move their annual arts and crafts fair to Rockville and hold it in the Rockville Community Center.  She stated that there are 24 vendors, a few of which will be on the lawn.  She reported that Z-Arts is the oldest arts agency in the State of Utah and last year they were the recipient of the Governor’s Leadership in the Arts Award.  They would like to post signs to direct visitors to the new location.  Signs on the east and west ends of Town on the Ballard and Brantley properties would state “Just Ahead”.  In front of the building they would like to place directional arrows that will be attached to cars with bungee cords.  She pointed out that the directional signs attached to vehicles will only be out during the two-day event.  The fair will take place from 10:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. Friday and Saturday.  Joyce asked that they be allowed to place another sign in front of the Community Center to draw attention to the event.     
It was noted that the Ballards signed a statement authorizing the use of their property for placement of a sign.  Eric Brantley was present and stated that as caretaker of his Dad’s property, he approved of the second sign being placed on that property.  

Chair Brennan commented that because this is a non-profit event and in the past non-profits are allowed to use Town facilities with no fee, she recommended that the fee be waived for this application.  The Commission Members agreed.

Whereas the application for a temporary business sign to display vinyl banners during Thanksgiving week by Z-Arts for the Arts and Crafts Fair is complete and conforms to the Rockville Land Use Code Chapter 8.10.2 and does not violate the Rockville General Plan, Linda Brinley MOVED to approve the application.  Cheryl McGovern SECONDED the motion.

VOTE on motion:  

Cheryl McGovern – Aye



Jane Brennan – Aye

Linda Brinkley – Aye

The motion passed unanimously.  Joyce Hartless did not participate in the vote.  
7. PRESENTATION OF A CONCEPT PLAN FOR COMMISSION COMMENTS ON A PROPERTY LOCATED AT 760 EAST 230 SOUTH RIVER ROAD AND IDENTIFIED AS TAX ID R-152-A-D – ERIC BRANTLEY – Chair Brennan identified the property referred to as the Water Tower House.  Eric Brantley described the history of the home and stated that it was built in the late 1970s.  In the 1980s it was added on to.  At some point a stucco roof was put on the home.  Mr. Brantley’s intent was to replace the roof.  Once the roof was removed he found more damage and obtained a wiring permit.  The more he has looked at the intricacies of the home, the more he has found that it is in disrepair.  
Mr. Brantley questioned at what point a remodel ends and a rebuild begins.  Chair Brennan stated that much of that is determined by the International Building Code.  The Building Inspector will specify the number of walls that need to remain.  Beyond that, her concern was that the home is in a very visible location and in a non-conforming location that would not likely be able to be built on today.  Mr. Brantley thought it was non-conforming because it is a one-acre parcel in a 20-acre open space zone.  Chair Brennan stated that it also could be due to the setbacks from the cliff side.  She commented on the wonderful job Mr. Brantley had done of blending in his current home.  

Mr. Brantley commented that some of the items he had spoken to the Fire Department about involved the use of block and metal building materials.  Colors were also identified that will blend in with the surroundings.  Mr. Brantley would also want to replace the windows.  Chair Brennan stated that the Code is very restrictive with respect to outdoor lighting and compliance with the Night Sky Ordinance.  Because of the visible location of the property, exterior lighting should be kept to a minimum.  
Linda was pleased to hear that the property will be improved and commented that it is a great location.  Cheryl agreed and liked the idea of adobe.  

Chair Brennan described the building inspection process.  Mr. Brantley reported that he met with the Building Inspector who provided him with various options.  Early on in the process, the wiring permit seemed like a good option, however, since then he has come to realize that more substantive renovations will likely be needed.  Chair Brennan expected that plumbing and electrical changes will be required.  
Mr. Brantley stated that a water heater will be changed to an on-demand version.  Chair Brennan asked about the potential of a foundation inspection being needed for footings.  Mr. Brantley agreed to obtain one if required by the Town.  He commented that one of the reasons he is changing from a round structure to a square structure is for the strength.  Currently, the home sits on what he believes is the old water tower platform.  His thought was that by making it square he will place the footing outside of the original footprint.  That way he will know what he is building on.  He commented that despite all of the other problems, the main issue is that the wood is rotting as a result of the stucco roof.  

After looking at photos of the site, Chair Brennan indicated that a foundation footing inspection will be needed as well as a framing inspection.  Town Clerk, Vicki Bell, commented that due to the proposed increase in the square footage, a full remodel permit may be required.  Chair Brennan agreed and stated that if obtained, Mr. Brantley would be able to raze the entire structure if he chose and pursue a new building permit.  She explained that it is possible to do one thing at a time and eventually get everything done like a full building permit would except for the increase in the footprint.  Joyce suggested that Mr. Brantley look at the soils if he intends to expand the footprint.  
8. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE AUGUST 8, 2017 REGULAR MEETING – Linda Brinkley MOVED to approve the minutes of the August 8, 2017 Regular Meeting, as written.  Cheryl McGovern SECONDED the motion. 

VOTE on motion:  

Joyce Hartless – Aye 

Cheryl McGovern – Aye



Jane Brennan – Aye

Linda Brinkley – Aye
The motion passed unanimously.
9. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE SEPTEMBER 18, 2017 WORK MEETING – Cheryl McGovern MOVED to approve the minutes of the September 18, 2017 Work Meeting.  Linda Brinkley SECONDED the motion. 
VOTE on motion:  

Joyce Hartless – Aye 

Cheryl McGovern – Aye



Jane Brennan – Aye

Linda Brinkley – Aye

The motion passed unanimously.

10. PLANNING COMMISSION ADMINISTRATIVE BUSINESS – Chair Brennan reminded the Commission Members that November’s meeting will be the last one of the year.  There will be no meeting in December.  
Cheryl McGovern asked for details about when a certain change was made to the Code.  She also was curious to know if there is anything in writing showing that the Town Council is responsible for planning road changes.  Chair Brennan clarified that roads are under the purview of the Town Council.  Any changes must be within the realm of the General Plan.    
11. ADJOURN – Joyce Hartless MOVED to adjourn.  Linda Brinkley SECONDED the motion. 
VOTE on motion:  

Joyce Hartless – Aye 

Cheryl McGovern – Aye



Jane Brennan – Aye

Linda Brinkley – Aye

The motion passed unanimously.

The Planning Commission Meeting adjourned at 6:46 p.m.
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The foregoing minutes were posted in the cabinet of the Rockville Town Office by __Vicki S. Bell_________ at approximately ___10:00 a.m.___ AM/PM on __15 February 2018_____ and on the Rockville Website.
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